UPDATE Florida Atlantic University

September 1979 S M T W T F S 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30

Volume XIII, No. 3

Division of University Relations

September 15, 1979

Campus Calendar

SAVE THIS CALENDAR

Events scheduled to take place after Oct. 1, the next UPDATE publication date, are listed in this issue and will be listed again in the next issue. This overlap of dates is for the convenience of those who receive this newsletter by mail, often several days after campus distribution.

MUSIC

OCTOBER

- 3 Music at Noon. 12:30 p.m. HU 119.
- 10 Music at Noon. 12:30 p.m. HU 119.
- 17 Music at Noon. 12:30 p.m. HU 119.
- 24 Music at Noon. 12:30 p.m. HU 119.
- 24 Florida Atlantic Music Guild Concert. FAU Symphony with Rick Ross, piano. 8:30 p.m. UT. \$3.

SPECIAL EVENTS

SEPTEMBER

Library Exhibit: "FAU Library and You."

- 14 FAU Senate Meeting. 2:30 p.m. FLH
- 25 Soccer Club Game, FAU vs. University of Dublin. 3:30 p.m. FAU soccer field.
- 26 FAU Women's Club Coffee. 10 a.m. Board of Regents Room.

OCTOBER

Library Exhibit. "Military Miniatures."

ACADEMIC DATES

SEPTEMBER

19-21 Fall Quarter orientation/registration.

24 Fall Quarter begins.

24-28 Late registration for Fall Quarter.

This newsletter is written and produced by the Divison of University Relations, ADM388. To list campus events in UPDATE, phone UR at ext. 2466 or drop a note in the campus mail. Also, the UR staff is always ready to assist campus departments in the field of news services, public relations and publications. Any interesting story about the University, its people, and departments can reach the local media through the University Relations Office.

ROGER MILLER TO LEAVE VP POST

Roger H. Miller, vice president for administrative affairs and professor at FAU since 1963, will leave the administrative post he has held for 16 years to take up teaching duties, effective with the 1979-80 academic year.

Miller recently returned to the campus following a serious heart attack. He is making a steady recovery and anticipates that he will be able to resume all normal activities. Presently, he is still on a restricted schedule.

CONGRESSMAN DAN MICA TO RECEIVE FAU AWARD

Congressman Dan Mica will receive an award from FAU President Glenwood L. Creech and will be the principal speaker at a Chamber of Commerce Coffee in the Gold Coast Room of the University Center on Wednesday, Oct. 3, at 8 a.m. First Marine Bank and Trust Company of the Palm Beaches, Jerry Thomas, president, is the sponsor for the event and the host for the breakfast. The event is open to the public without charge.

FALL QUARTER GETS UNDERWAY

Orientation for Fall Quarter students will take place Sunday, Sept. 16, through Sunday, Sept. 23. Included in the week's activities are parties, tours, dances, a cookout and the President's Picnic at the University Center. More than 7000 students are expected for the fall quarter which begins Sept. 24 and runs through Dec. 14.

Regular registration will be conducted Sept. 19, 20 and 21. Those not enrolled in degree programs may register at that time or during the first week of classes, Sept. 24 through 28, without incurring a late fee. Further information on registration procedures may be obtained from the Admissions Office at ext. 2211.

FAU TO SERVE SOUTH BROWARD

FAU is extending its outreach program to South Broward County this fall when it will offer ten courses on the Central Campus of Broward Community College, Davie Road. The outreach program is an extension of services already available to Broward residents at the FAU Fort Lauderdale Center. Dr. Will Holcombe, Central Campus provost, and Dr. David Groth, BCC vice president for academic affairs, have worked with FAU officials to provide space and also have arranged for the Central Campus registrar's office to handle registration for the FAU courses. Details on the program are available by calling the FAU Fort Lauderdale Center.

ENGINEERING BACCALAUREATE PROGRAMS REACCREDITED

The Engineers' Council for Professional Development has reaccredited FAU's baccalaureate engineering programs. The action covers all three departments in the College of Engineering—electrical, mechanical and ocean engineering. Accreditation indicates that all three areas of study meet overall criteria requirements of the national Council.

FAU AUTHORIZED TO PLAN FOR SUB-SPECIALTY

The College of Education has received authorization from the Board of Regents to plan for a sub-specialty in media education and technology as part of its master of education program in curriculum and instruction. The College currently offers the sub-specialty as part of the baccalaureate program which will be phased out when the graduate program is implemented.

NEW PARKING DECALS A MUST

Faculty and staff members must secure 1979/80 parking decals at the Security Office. A valid Florida driver's license and auto registration are necessary to obtain the decals.

Faculty and Staff in the News

LINDA WILER has been appointed to the Library Advisory Board of the Boca Raton Library.

DR. DAVID WEIGMAN has been named director of manuscripts for the National Association of Accountants, Palm Beach Chapter.

DR. STEPHEN VOSS recently visited the Genadio Bibliothiki of the American School of Classical Studies in Athens, Greece. While there, he examined and photographed certain selections from illustrated first editions of publications printed during the fifteenth century including an illuminated copy of Homer's *Iliad*, printed in Florence, Italy, in 1488.

On August 14, DR. WILLIAM P. DORNE spoke on "The Autistic Syndrome" at a meeting of the Broward-Palm Beach Chapter for Autistic Citizens held in Lake Worth.

DR. FRANK JOHNSON has been elected chairman of the College of Business and Public Administration Executive Advisory Council. He recently presented the final report of the Self-Study on Reorganization to the Florida Association of Colleges and Universities. Dr. Johnson chaired that study committee. He was also recently listed in Who's Who in the World (Marquis).

DR. DONNA READ spoke on "Reading Curriculum" at the Institute of Curriculum Design and Development held by the Archdiocese of Miami. She also spoke on "Oral Language Development of Bilingual Students" to teachers from Broward County at the Seminar on Bilingual Education.

DR. BILL PRINCE conducted two weeks of Jazz Camp at the University of Minnesota at Duluth from July 30 through Aug. 10. Camp activities were designed for musicians from the middle school level to active teachers. Dr. Prince conducted classes in jazz improvisation, jazz combos, jazz arranging and jazz band. At the close of the camp, two concerts were held in the Duluth area.

"The Prussianization of Austria: a Reminiscence" by DR. ROBERT SCHWARZ will appear in the October issue of *Cimarron Review*. Dr. Schwarz is spending the fall quarter in Florence, Italy, where he is teaching Roman and Renaissance history and political philosophy at the FSU study center.

FAU PARTICIPATING IN WHITE FLY ERADICATION PROGRAM

Palm Beach County agricultural agent Gene Joyner recently brought a gardenia bush to FAU where it will be planted as part of an experiment designed to test the effectiveness of a parasite against the white fly which often damages gardenias and other South Florida shrubs. The bush, one of 2,000 to be placed throughout the state, houses the parasite which is harmless to all but the white fly. It is expected that the parasite will multiply, spread to other gardenia bushes, and gradually eliminate the unwelcome fly.

MRS. "T" EARNS DOCTORATE

Sandra M. Tsurutome, known as Mrs. "T" to the students at FAU's Henderson School where she teaches music in grades kindergarten through eight, will be known as Dr. "T" in the future. At the close of FAU's summer quarter, Mrs. Tsurutome was one of four FAU students to receive the doctor of education degree.

David E. Dickinson of Pompano Beach, Ann S. Potts of Lake Worth and Linda M. Fisher of Jacksonville also received doctorates. Other degrees awarded include eleven education specialist, 140 masters and 268 bachelors. FAU's six colleges awarded a total of 423 degrees. Of these, 144 were in the College of Education, 113 in the College of Business and Public Administration, 58 in the College of Social Science, 47 in the College of Science, 37 in the College of Humanities and 24 in the College of Engineering.

DANFORTH GRADUATE FELLOWSHIPS FOR 1980/81 AVAILABLE

Students planning to pursue full-time graduate studies in the United States during the 1980-81 academic year, leading to careers in college or university teaching, may be eligible for graduate fellowships to be awarded by the Danforth Foundation. This national program offers approximately 100 renewable fellowships annually to college seniors and currently enrolled Ph.D. students. Their graduate work may be in any field of study in the liberal arts curriculum. In addition to tuition and fees, the program provides stipends based on personal need. Further information on the fellowship program may be obtained by calling the Danforth Foundation's campus representative, Dr. Frederick Hoffman, at ext. 2756.

The Danforth Foundation, a national educational philanthropic organization, is located in St. Louis, Missouri, where it was established in 1927.

FAU WOMEN'S CLUB HAS REVISED SLATE

Personal responsibilities of some previously named officers of the FAU Women's Club have effected changes in the 1979/80 slate of officers. For the coming year, officers are Dale Ronald, president; Pegge Alciatore, vice president; Walda Iscan, treasurer; June Larsen, recording secretary; and Hedy Craig, corresponding secretary. Committee chairmen include Sharon Laird, membership; Linda Klatt, social; Effie Kirby, newcomers; Jane Miklos, telephone; Heidi Gorman, special interest groups; Millie Cook, parliamentarian; and Eddie Bartholomew, publicity.

The Club will hold a newcomer's coffee Wednesday, Sept. 26, at 10 a.m. in the Board of Regents Room. Mrs. Glenwood L. Creech will host the event and all current and prospective members are invited to attend.

BLACK STUDENT UNION SCHEDULES BANQUET

The public is invited to the second annual BSU Awards Banquet and Disco to be held Saturday, Oct. 13. Dinner will be served at 7:30 p.m. in the Cafeteria. Following the awards ceremony, also in the Cafeteria, a disco will be held in the University Center Gold Coast Room. Keynote speaker for the evening will be the Honorable Jessie M. McCrary, Jr., former Florida Secretary of State. Admission is \$9 per person. Further information and tickets may be obtained from James Watson at ext. 2736 or Pete Walker at ext. 2211.

MENDELSSOHN'S "ELIJAH" NEEDS VOICES

Members of the community are invited to join the FAU Community Chorus as it prepares for the Dec. 2 production of Mendelssohn's "Elijah." Rehearsals will be conducted Mondays at 7 p.m. in HU 119 beginning Sept. 24. Chorus participants may join at the first rehearsal. Prior registration is not required and there is no fee. All voices are welcome and the only requirement is a love of singing. Further information may be obtained from the music department at ext. 2562.

GRANTS

Faculty and staff members having recently received major grants include:

DR. LEON FENNOY, \$33,000 from HEW for the Cooperative Education program. NANCY E. STROUD, \$19,536 from the Florida Board of Regents to train lay persons to participate in quasi-judicial public hearings.

DR. LEONARD KOOPERMAN, \$33,733 from HEW Title IX for the Public Service

Education Fellowship Program.

DR. MICHAEL CZARNECKI, \$16,510 from the Great Lakes Dredge and Dock Company for a study on ocean wave measurements as related to offshore dredging operations.

DR. ARTHUR BURRICHTER and DR. DANIEL GARDNER, \$70,000 from the Department of Education for Florida's Adult Education Teacher Training Curriculum Development and Dissemination Project.

ADDITIONAL HOLIDAY FOR CAREER SERVICE APPROVED

Under the 1979 Appropriations Act, permanent Career Service employees are eligible for one additional paid holiday to be used on any day selected by the employee with the approval of management. The following procedures govern the use of this benefit.

A full-time employee who has attained permanent status may take this additional holiday between now and June 30, 1980, with the approval of his immediate supervisor. If a part-time employee has attained permanent status and then becomes full-time, he is eligible for this holiday. Failure to take the holiday by June 30, 1980, will result in a loss of this benefit to the employee. The holiday shall be taken as a full day of eight hours on a regularly scheduled work day. In accordance with Chapter 22A-8.03 of the Career Service Rules and Regulations, if a permanent employee is separating from the University, the holiday must be taken prior to the employee's last full day of actual work. Eligible time sheet employees should record the holiday by writing "special holiday" in the space provided for "holiday off" on their time sheet. Career Service employees who are not on time sheet should report their holiday on a leave card by writing "special holiday" above the space provided for annual leave.

CAREER SERVICE APPOINTMENTS/RESIGNATIONS

During July and August, the following Career Service appointments were made. In the College of Education, Geraldine Szurma, staff assistant; Linda Rossow and Colleen Lynam, secretaries. Joan Varney, secretary in the College of Engineering; Leon Gordon, secretary in the College of Science; Terri Ramsey, clerk typist in the College of Social Science; Deborah Cawley, secretary at the Fort Lauderdale Center; and Dana Dadson, library technical assistant in the Library.

In the Registrar's Office, Jacob Feldman, computer systems analyst; Jeanie Knowles, receptionist; and Fernando Vera, computer operator; Sheree Cooksey, law enforcement radio-telephone operator, University Police; Anna R. Califano, secretary in Academic Affairs; and Clara Vandingenen, teller in the Controller's

Office.

In Physical Plant, James Bunch, Robert Cookman, and Frank Witkowski, custodial workers; Carl Mobley, Scot Seader and Dennis Recupero, groundskeepers; Theodore Williams and Salvatore Zago, maintenance mechanics; Samuel Delman, clerk; John Wagoner, motor vehicle operator; Norman Trudeau, electrician; and Marie Markley, switchboard operator.

Promotions and changes include Norma Hay to computer systems analyst, Dorothy Howard to fiscal assistant and Marianne Lopez to fiscal assistant, all in the Controller's Office; Dorothy McCormack, to fiscal assistant in Continuing Education; Frances Hazard, to accountant in the Budget Office; transfers from the College of Education include Constance MacKenzie to the Registrar's Office; Marene Koppersmith to the College of Business and Public Administration; and Jean Johnson to student affairs.

Resignations during July and August include R. F. Armstrong, Cynthia Bradley, Edith Brooks, Linda Brown, Jill Byrum, Elizabeth Dolan, Lillian Duncan, Glen Gustafson, Kevin Hartage, Pamela Jones, Murray Kassin, Nancy E. Lawton, Joyce McCune, Larry McMillian, Susan Nash, Robert Oldfield, Elsie Ortland, Jessie Richardson, Gail Rodela, Patricia Scott, Patricia Servis, Dorothy Stewart, Geraldine Totura and Carolina Verdolin.

APPOINTMENTS

MICHELLE F. WINCHESTER has been named coordinator in the Department of Cooperative Education. She is a graduate of FAU and was previously a counselor in the Student Financial Aid Office.

PETE WALKER, a graduate of FAU and formerly a member of the campus mail room staff, has joined the Admissions Office as a counselor.

BARBARA MOORE has been appointed instructional specialist at the Pine Jog Environmental Sciences Center.

ALEXANDER CERRONE has been promoted to Systems Coordinator, A&P, in the Computer Center.

MOVING ON

DR. CHARLES D. EDELSTEIN has resigned as assistant professor of criminal justice to accept an appointment as judge of the County Court for Dade County.

DR. MARGARET MAC VICAR – BURGESS has resigned after six years at FAU. She was an assistant professor of education.

LOUIS E. FISHER, instructional specialist at the Pine Jog Environmental Sciences Center, has resigned.

DR. EDWIN A. WOOD has resigned to accepted a position on the faculty of the University of Central Florida.

RETIREMENTS

FRANK O'BRIEN, building service superintendent since 1962, will retire this month. All members of the University Community are invited to attend a farewell gathering for O'Brien to be held Friday, Sept. 28, from 10 to 11:30 a.m. in the Gold Coast Room of the University Center. O'Brien is one of only three current FAU staff members whose association with the University began in 1962.

THOMAS OWENS and WILLIAM PHILLIPS recently retired.

CAFETERIA REOPENS

During the week of Sept. 17-21, the Cafeteria will be open from 7 a.m. to 2 p.m. Operating hours for the Snack Bar and Rathskeller will be posted. Regular operating hours for all food service units will resume Sept. 24.

LOOK FOR MORE UPDATES

Starting with this issue, UPDATE will be published every two weeks. Items to be included in the Oct. 1 issue should be submitted to University Relations, ADM 388, (ext. 2466) by Sept. 24.

PBJC CORNER

Palm Beach Junior College South has appointed Mrs. Pam Case guidance counselor. Mrs. Case and Dr. Harris McGirt will be in charge of counseling all new, returning and co-op students.

Because of increasing administrative responsibilities, James Tanner will no longer counsel students on a routine basis, but in critical or exceptional situations, students may be referred to him also.

SOCCER SET TO GO AT FAU

With a licensed coach and a budget that he terms "very adequate," FAU will field a soccer club team this quarter and open with a match on Sept. 25 against the University of Dublin team, on the campus. Game time is 3:30. Coach Regis Patter, a teacher and coach at St. Andrews, holds a national coaching license from the United States Soccer Federation.

CONSULTANTS TO BOARD OF REGENTS HOLD MEETING

Board of Regents consultants heard comments from University, junior college and civic leaders on the upper division concept at a public meeting on campus Sept. 11. Some 50 people attended. Two faculty members and one alumnus called for a lower division to enhance the quality of students attracted to the University. Most, however, stressed the need for adequate funding, for diversity, and for expansion of graduate and professional programs. Civic leaders emphasized the need for engineering facilities and graduate program expansion to serve the growing business and industrial base. Dr. Edward Eissey, president of Palm Beach Junior College, emphasized the close and successful cooperation FAU has with PBJC, Broward Community College and Indian River Community College. Dr. Kenneth Michels said, "The upper division university works," but he cautioned the consultants to recognize the differences among the four existing upper division universities and to consider some of the alternatives FAU has already implemented to enhance the 2 plus 2 arrangement.

PSYCHOLOGY VOLUME PUBLISHED BY UNIVERSITY PRESSES

University Presses of Florida recently published *Dimensions of Dreams*, a book in the field of psychology and dream research written by Carolyn Winget and Milton Kramer. The book collates and furnishes descriptions of dream content scales and provides a concise overview for students and researchers in the field. The volume is available from University Presses of Florida, 15 Northwest 15th St., Gainesville, 32603, at a cost of \$45 plus handling charges. Information on the Presses may be obtained from Dr. Leslie Derfler at ext. 2856.

KUDOS

The University acknowledges with deep appreciation gifts received during the past month including those of DR. BJORN LAMBORN, \$300 in support of scholarships in the physics department-MRS. CATHERINE SMITH, a Celestron 8 Telescope-MISS JOAN M. WYLLNER, \$75 unrestricted and \$50 for the Alumni Freedom Run-FLORIDA MUNICIPAL FINANCE OFFICERS ASSOCIATION, \$1,500 to the John E. Miklos Scholarship Fund-MRS. B. B. POLLIER, \$1,000 to the William E. Pollier Jr. Memorial Scholarship Fund-DR. FRANKLYN JOHNSON, \$250 to the Charles E. Rose Memorial Scholarship Fund-MIAMI JAI-ALAI, \$392 for student aid-BOCA RATON BRANCH, AAUW, \$100 for the Student Emergency Loan Fund. Contributions to the Henderson School have come from THE HUISKING FOUNDATION, \$1,000, and from M/M HENRY S. VAUGHAN, M/M PAUL A. NICANDER, M/M GORDON GYOR, DR./M DONALD M. WOODLOCK and DR./M SHELDON H. STEIN, \$100 gifts each. From a trust established by ESTHER GRISWOLD, the University has received a distribution of \$2,600 which will be used for the Esther Griswold Award for Advanced Study in Music and for Scholarships in music and drama. BOCA MARINE has made a gift of marine paint to the Department of Ocean Engineering.

STUDENTS IN THE NEWS

Miss Renee Stolpen, a business education major, received the 1979 Southern Business Education Association Scholarship for the state of Florida. The Association awards one \$200 scholarship in each of the 12 southeastern states that comprise the Southern Business Education Association. Miss Stolpen has been invited to attend the Association's convention to be held in Birmingham, Ala., in November.

NEXT UPDATE DEADLINE SEPTEMBER 24

UPDATE Volume XIII, No. 3 September 15, 1979

Second Class Postage Paid at Boca Raton, Florida 33431

Published twice monthly except for monthly publication during July, August, September and December by:
Division of University Relations
Florida Atlantic University
Boca Raton, Fla. 33431
Published in conformity with applicable state laws at

a cost of 9.58 cents each.